COUNCIL MEETING
CITY OF LUVERNE
September 9, 2024

[bookmark: _GoBack]	The City of Luverne Council met in regular session on September 9, 2024 at 5:30 p.m., in the City Hall Building. The following members were present:

	Mayor Ed Beasley
Betty Dawson, Councilwoman
	Kip Smith, Councilman
Kathy Smyth, Councilwoman
	Elliott Jones, Councilman
	Eddie Billings, Councilman
	Vicki Coggins, Asst. Clerk

	Absent:   Attorney Mike Jones			
		   Margie Gomillion, Clerk
		   Mike Johnson, Police Chief  

Visitors:  Sara Byard				Leon Hiebert
 		    Steve Defee				Brock Flynn
		    Ryan McGhee			Marcus Green   

	Mayor Beasley called the meeting to order. The mayor called on Councilwoman Dawson to lead the pledge of allegiance to the flag and Steve Defee to say a prayer.

	The mayor called for the approval of the minutes of August 26, 2024. Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the minutes as written. Councilwoman Dawson seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved.

	Under old business, Mayor Beasley called on Sara Byard, Grant Consultant, to discuss the EV Charging Station Grant that was submitted a little over a year ago. Ms. Byard stated she had gotten some feedback from ADECA on ways to improve the application such as looking at locations that might have a higher score. This grant, like many, has a scoring criteria. You get points for site amenities that the location has. The state wants to fund locations with the most amenities that are attractive to people who are driving EVs. The things that were missing from the application last time were things like access to food either on-site or within a quarter mile, recreation, and restrooms. The application is due on the 24th of September. Ms. Byard asked if the city wanted to move forward with the original site or change to a different location. Ms. Byard stated that some cities have done applications in partnership with gas stations, hotels, restaurants, etc. The location doesn’t necessarily have to be city property. After further discussion Councilman Jones made a motion to change the location of the EV charging stations to Turner Park. Councilman Billings seconded the motion. All were in favor.

The mayor stated everything was routine for the administrative report. 

	Mayor Beasley called everyone’s attention to the chief’s report. Since the last meeting, the police department had 146 calls for service not including building checks, 25 traffic stops, wrote 8 citations, and gave 17 warnings. The department has made 21 misdemeanor and 0 felony arrests.  There has been 3 animal control calls since the last meeting.

	The mayor called on Councilman Billings for the park report. Councilman Billings stated the park is being maintained. There have been a couple teams practicing. The splash pad is projected to be in place for the upcoming spring.

Mayor Beasley called on Councilman Smith for a report on Fire/Rescue. Councilman Smith stated a battery had to be replaced in one of the trucks. This week they will be having the State Fire College Training trailer at the old slacks factory parking lot. All county departments will be coming in to train. Mayor Beasley congratulated Councilman Smith on the upkeep of Memorial Park.

The mayor called on Councilwoman Smyth for a report on Economic Development. The Friendliest City Festival will be October 26, 2024. There are approximately 30 vendors so far along with 7-8 food trucks committed. We also have some entertainment venues and activities. The night of October 26 is the Treats On Us in downtown. The plan is to close off Glenwood Ave in front of the courthouse and use that area instead of main street for safety precautions. There will be some food trucks available and a band. Businesses and agencies will be able to set up and hand out candy. Traffic to that area will be cut off approximately 4:30 pm. Mayor Beasley stated he had talked with Robyn Snellgrove earlier this week. Sister Schubert is looking at an approximate $15 million expansion that will create more jobs.

Mayor Beasley stated there will be some VIPs coming to town October 15, 2024. The city will probably need to rent the banquet room at the Chicken Shack. The purpose of the visit is the ribbon cutting of the new Southeast Alabama Mental Health in Brantley. The mayor asked the council for permission to rent the banquet room at the Chicken Shack. The council is invited to attend. Councilman Smith made a motion for the mayor to rent the banquet room. Councilwoman Dawson seconded the motion. All were in favor.

Under new business, Mayor Beasley presented the council with Resolution 090924 -Formal Amendment for CDBG Project No. SM-CM-PF-22-026. Councilman Jones made a motion to adopt Resolution 090924 - Formal Amendment for CDBG Project No. SM-CM-PF-22-026. Councilman Smith seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved. The resolution is as follows:

City of Luverne
FORMAL AMENDMENT RESOLUTION 090924
For CDBG Project No. SM-CM-PF-22-026 

WHEREAS, the Alabama Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Program has been established to assist local governments in meeting community development and housing needs consistent with the objectives set forth in Title I of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended; and
WHEREAS, the City of Luverne, acting by and through its City Council proposes to formally amend the approved budget for the purpose of approving Change Order No. 1; and

WHERAS, The City of Luverne is proposing to increase match funding by $145,813 to a total of $190,413 for the Sewer Improvements activity; and

WHEREAS, under terms and provisions of Title I of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, the City of Luverne as a recipient of these funds is required to designate and appoint a Financial Officer to perform certain duties in the administration of said grant.

NOW, THEREFORE, be it resolved by the City of Luverne, as follows:

THAT, Ed Beasley, Mayor, is hereby authorized to execute and submit a Request for Formal Amendment with appropriate assurances to the State of Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs, requesting the approval of Change Order 1 and increase the match funding of the City by $145,813; and

THAT, Ed Beasley, or the current Mayor be and is hereby designated and appointed as Financial Officer under the terms and pursuant to the provisions of Title I of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, and is directed and empowered to make necessary assurances and to perform on behalf of the City of Luverne, those acts and assume such duties as are consistent with said position.
	
ADOPTED AND APPROVED this 9th day of September, 2024.

Mayor Beasley presented an event request from Rusty King for the Annual Crenshaw Kool Ridz car show at Turner Park on December 7, 2024 from 6:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.  Councilwoman Smyth made a motion to approve the Annual Crenshaw Kool Ridz car show at Turner Park on December 7, 2024 from 6:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. Councilman Billings seconded the motion. All were in favor. 

	The mayor stated the date for city’s Trick or Treat would be Thursday, October 31, 2024. After discussion, Councilman Smith made motion to have Trick or Treat on October 31st from 5:30 pm until 7:00 pm. Councilman Jones seconded the motion. All were in favor.

	Mayor Beasley turned the floor over to Steve Defee and Leon Hiebert to discuss what is going on at the airport. Mr. Defee stated that he and the mayor had met last week with Allen Bowen from the USDA in a continuation meeting. Mr. Bowen is on board with us but he is more in to the loan aspect rather than grants but he did say that he would do everything within his power to help the city find any smaller grants. Mr. Jones is setting up a meeting with Mr. Barfoot and Chris Sells for a part of the additional 25% of the funding so if we can get them to agree to that the whole project will be total and completely paid for by grants itself. The mayor stated that Mr. Bowen was impressed with what the city had going on and he felt like he could possibly find up to $50,000 in a grant to assist the city. Mr. Defee stated that Mr. Cole was on board with assisting the city with the grant project. The mayor stated that Mr. Cole’s fees would be included in the grant. Leon Hiebert is working with a company that could spray the inside of the old hangar that would seal all the remaining holes and cracks so that the tin would not have to be replaced. Mr. Hiebert gave the mayor and council a cost estimate provided by that company. Mr. Defee stated this only goes for the large area that is used for painting and does not cover the smaller office area. The mayor stated we could possibly use the $50,000 from USDA for projects like this. Mr. Defee discussed the kiosk being tremendously outdated and no parts for it anymore with approximately $14,000-$20,000 in upgrade to the kiosk if it goes down. Mr. Defee stated that we are supposed to be scheduled this week for another inspection from ALDOT but he hasn’t received a call from them yet but we can’t move forward with any of this other stuff until ALDOT gives us the okay.

	Councilman Jones stated the budgets have been completed and he would be getting those out to the council and boards. We will need to have an Electric and Water Board meeting scheduled before the final council meeting in this month.

	Councilman Billings stated that Councilwoman Smyth had sent him an email from Ashton Hutchison about the increase on the splash pad project. They did give us an increase of $87,000.

	Councilwoman Smyth stated that she had sent the mayor and council an email from AMEA proposal for their grant funds for the year and I’ve asked Margie to put it on the agenda for the next meeting. Councilwoman Smyth stated she also wanted to acknowledge Mrs. Trubie Merle Strickland’s 100th birthday.

	Councilman Billings stated he would not be able to attend the October 15th council meeting.

	Councilwoman Dawson thanked everyone who came out to donate blood today. The blood drive was successful. Councilman Billings thanked Councilwoman Dawson for putting the blood drive together. 

There being no further business to come before the meeting, Councilman Billings made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Councilman Jones seconded the motion. Motion carried.

Meeting was adjourned.
